DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 13 March 2007

Mark Jones
13 March 2007

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Corina Ciobanu
	Trevor Fernandes
	Richard Gallow

	Avi Gupta
	Mark Jones
	Mary McMinn
	Meena Savla

	Richard Walker
	Lynn Dalton #
	Jenny Greenshields #
	Christine Wood # 

	Caroline Johnson ^
	
	
	

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT
	^ Dacorum PPI Group

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Jeremy Cohen
	Zunia Hurst
	Suzanne Novak #
	

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum Practice Managers
	


1. Summary of actions agreed:

	Mark Jones
	Work with individual members of the Executive and with PCT managers to generate a first draft of projects and deliverables for inclusion in the business plan.
	End-Mar

	Mark Jones
	Communicate our concerns regarding the Practice Based Commissioning Framework to the PCT.
	End-Mar

	Lynn Dalton
	Inform Suzanne Novak that we believe her document regarding achievements against plan to be substantially accurate; and her proposal regarding payments under the DES is acceptable.
	16 Mar

	Meena Savla
	Progress discussions regarding the possible involvement of DacCom with STAHDOC in a redesigned urgent care service.
	End-April


2. DacCom Budget Report:

Jenny Greenshields presented a budget report for the Dacorum locality covering activity up to and including month 6.

· The report shows a total overspend of £1.22 million (3.8%)

· This almost exactly corresponds to a budget adjustment (savings plan) put in place at the beginning of the year of £1.19 million.

· Outpatient activity is the most significant area of overspend and this may have generated an increase in inpatient activity in the following months.

· A significant amount of activity (about £1 million) has not been assigned to individual practices.  We understand this can be corrected in future reports.

· Consultant to consultant referrals (which have now been stopped) may have contributed to the overspend.

· Reports have been sent to individual practices.  They will not know what to do with this information (see below).  Jenny is willing to make presentations to groups such as the practice managers but does not have the resource for individual practice visits.

· Further detail can be obtained through HIDAS.  In our experience these data are broadly accurate, but HIDAS is very time-consuming to use.  We would prefer to use spreadsheets provided by the PCT, and this may be possible.

We welcome the provision of these data, and to working in closer partnership with the PCT in monitoring and managing the budget.  At this stage there are a number of issues to address.

· In order to act effectively, we need more timely data.  The report presented is nearly 6 months out of date.  Jenny is expecting to have data to month 9 soon.

· We do not yet have an effective process in place to act on the data.  So far, the PCT has produced data at irregular intervals and to varied formats.  We understand the hope that this will lead to a reduction in spend, but there is no mechanism in place to bring this about.  We need to define exactly what we are trying to achieve and the logical process whereby this can be made to happen.  We will seek to define this in the business plan for the forthcoming financial year.

· We will need clearly defined agreements with the practices to ensure the necessary analysis is done in a timely and consistent fashion.  This will be a significant challenge.  In order to incentivise practices, payments through the LES must be linked to delivery of the actions we need.

· Rigorous analysis will be needed to avoid wasted effort.  For instance, we believe there is scope to challenge some of the activity coded by the hospital trust.  We need to understand whether this will result in real savings given that “block contract” SLAs may already be in place.  We also need to understand whether this approach, which does not benefit the health economy as a whole, is an objective at all.

· We need to understand the effects of actions we might take.  For instance, a reduction in follow-up appointments may simply release capacity for an increase in more expensive new referrals.  We do not believe referral rates have increased this year, but action by the hospital trust to reduce waiting lists may have generated an overspend outside our control.

3. Business Plan 2007/8:

A further draft of the plan was circulated prior to the meeting.  We have made considerable progress to define the structures and processes for delivery of PbC.  This includes a proposal that each project is directed by a clinical lead and supported by a project manager, under the overall direction of a programme manager.  Project managers will work closely with the clinical leads.  This will allow action tracking, etc to be done by the project managers.  We anticipate a formal review of projects by the managers a few days before each Executive meeting.  The Executive can then focus on the necessary clinical inputs and decisions as defined by the project / programme managers.  We believe this approach will make good use of GP time and will be highly empowering for the Executive as the clinical leaders of the entire venture.

We need more work to define the deliverables for the coming year.  So far, the PCT has given its view of the desired scope of our activity, which can be summarised in two words: “fix everything”.  This is welcome, since the scope of our activity should not be time bounded.  However, we need to define very clearly the projects and deliverables we expect to achieve in the coming year.  What is in the plan should be regarded as a commitment. What is outside the plan will not be done during the year.  We need to be careful that our commitments are precisely expressed and are consistent with our capabilities and resources.

Good progress has been made in discussions regarding counselling and it is easy to see how this could fit into the model described.  We have a clinical lead in place (Dr Drake) supported by a practice manager, who could take the role of project manager.  Deliverables have been defined and these are believed to be achievable.  We will need to ensure accountability to the Executive, which could be achieved either by co-opting Dr Drake for the duration of the project, or by nominating a member of the Executive for liaison.

Our overarching goal is to ensure effective use of public funds.  So it is sensible that the scope should be defined in terms of the major areas of the budget.  Projects may not fit neatly into the same categories.  This is not important although, for clarity, projects will be cross referenced to one or more categories (as appropriate) in the plan.

It is possible that, in some cases, activity in one area will increase to deliver a larger saving overall.  For instance, specific and targeted increases in the use of diagnostics may help to reduce outpatient activity.  This is, of course, acceptable although we will need to ensure the business cases are robust.

Mark will work with individual members of the Executive and with PCT managers to generate a first draft of projects and deliverables.  This will help focus the discussion within the Executive.

4. Funding through the LES:

The PCT’s Practice Based Commissioning Framework defines 3 levels of competence for commissioning groups.  The higher levels give access to greater levels of resource.  We estimate level 3 could provide DacCom with around £180k to fund our projects, which is in addition to the funding available to the practices.  In contrast, level 1 will pay for the work of the Executive Chair and PCT management support is promised; but it is not clear how GP leads would be funded.

Clearly, we aspire to achieve the highest level of competence, and we believe we could achieve significant results if funded at level 3.  However, there are very substantial challenges and risks associated with this aspiration.  Level 3 demands a high degree of effective performance management over at least 90% of practices in the locality.  So, in Dacorum, two dissenters could exercise an effective veto.

We believe the PCT intends the LES to incentivise both the practices and the commissioning groups.  There is a very strong desire to see PbC work, so the Framework must be achievable and deliver meaningful rewards.  It is not clear that all the implications of the current draft have been thoroughly thought through.

· The PCT may underestimate the difficulty of bringing some practices on board.  There must be rewards if we work hard to enrol the majority and deliver real achievement as a consequence.

· It is not clear what happens if commissioning groups achieve some but not all the targets at a higher level, and how rigorously these targets will be interpreted.

· Overall, the Framework drives commissioning groups to develop a PCT style bureaucracy, and does little to promote a more innovative approach to the problem, such as our programme management model.

Mark will communicate our concerns to the PCT.

Meanwhile, we still aspire to achieve level 3.  We are beginning to realise how effective implementation of PbC will require tough action from Executive members.  We will be rewarded for results, not for effort.  Performance management will be a real challenge for us.  Where problems are identified, we will always try to offer help.  We need to communicate to practices that the world has changed.  Some may feel they can insulate themselves for this, at least in the short term.  We must be prepared to respond to this, in the interests of the wider GP community.

5. DES Achievement Document:

Suzanne Novak has prepared an excellent summary of our progress against plan to date.  She proposes a partial delivery of the money due under the DES achievement payment at the year end, with the remainder early in the new financial year.

We believe the current draft is substantially accurate.  The Executive agreed the proposal regarding payments is acceptable, and Lynn will communicate this decision to Suzanne.

We must ensure 25% of the achievement payment is set aside for DacCom costs as previously agreed with the practices.  A great deal of work has been done in the last 2 months, and this has not yet been invoiced.  It is critical that these invoices are reimbursed through the achievement payment.  We cannot expect members of the executive to remain engaged unless this is done.

6. Urgent Care / Out of Hours:

Meena Savla summarised her conclusions following a recent visit to urgent care centres in Kent.  These provide valuable models, consistent with our own ideas.  Locally, the St Albans GP co-operative STAHDOC is merging with the Welwyn and Hatfield group WHOOS.  Meena has had preliminary discussions about the possibility of Dacorum participation.  The group has aspirations to provide a broader range of services including treatment of minor injuries and a “phone before you go” service.  These would be expected to reduce the rate of hospital admissions.

We expect there to be an urgent care centre providing in-hours and out of hours cover at Hemel following the closure of Hemel Hospital A&E.  This will be offered for competitive tender (current providers would not accept any other course).  Our participation with STAHDOC would provide critical mass.  DacDoc (if it still existed) would not be able to make a credible bid alone.  Some sources have advised a turnover of £30 million to be the necessary minimum, so a Herts-wide service offers the best financial returns.  We could offer local doctors and staff with local knowledge to help manage admission rates.  Recruitment of local doctors has not been a problem for STAHDOC or for the centres visited in Kent.

STAHDOC is proposing a non-profit-making organisation.  Operating profits are re-invested in the business.  We must be careful, however, because such organisations can build value and then be de-mutualised at any time.  Directors can then ‘do a runner’ with suitcases full of cash.  Dacorum practices should be shareholders in any consortium we support.

This is a provider organisation and we must be careful to address any conflict of interests as and when it arises.  There is no such conflict at this early stage.

We agree that Meena can discuss the possibility of our involvement with STAHDOC as our representative.

7. Next meeting:

Wednesday 4 April 2007

From 1pm to 2.15pm at Fernville Surgery 
(lunch from 12.30pm)

· Steve Laitner has been invited to discuss with us plans for a Hertfordshire-wide CATS service.

	
	



